

SRMUN Atlanta 2022 November 17-19, 2022 sc atlanta@srmun.org

Security Council Update II: Situation in Ukraine

Introduction

Since February 2014, Russia and Ukraine have been engaged in a war fought on several different fronts. The war has been further complicated by the presence of pro-Russian separatists in Ukraine.¹ Shortly after Ukraine's Revolution of Dignity, Russia expressed support for the separatists and were focused on the political status of Crimea and the Donbas.² Russian troops soon moved into Crimea which resulted in the annexation of the region, and was followed shortly afterwards by the beginning of the war in Donbas between pro-Russian separatists and Ukrainian state forces.³ Since the start of the war, the conflict has included naval incidents, cyberwarfare, and heightened political tensions.⁴ Throughout 2021, tensions rose between Russia and Ukraine due to further military buildup by Russia near the border with Ukraine and on February 24th 2022, the conflict took a turn for the worst as Russian troops crossed the border into mainland Ukraine.⁵

Crimean War

On February 23rd, Russian troops and began moving into Crimea through Novorossiysk.⁶ Russian troops eventually took strategic positions near the Crimean Peninsula and eventually raised the Russian flag at the Crimean Parliament.⁷ In the following days, Russian soldiers secured key airports and a communications center.⁸ Russian cyberattacks shut down websites associated with the Ukrainian government, news media, and social media.⁹

On March 1st, the Russian government approved the use of armed forces, leading to an influx of Russian troops and arms into the region.¹⁰ Following this announcement, all remaining Ukrainian military bases and installations in the area were surrounded and sieged.¹¹ After Russia formally annexed the peninsula on March 18th, Ukrainian military bases and ships were stormed by Russian forces. On March 24th, Ukraine ordered a complete withdrawal of troops from the area; and by March 30th, all Ukrainian forces had left the peninsula.¹²

¹ Snyder, Timothy (2018). *The Road to Unfreedom: Russia, Europe, America*. New York: Tim Duggan Books. p. 197. (Accessed, September 30, 2022)

² Snyder, Timothy (2018). The Road to Unfreedom: Russia, Europe, America.

³ Snyder, Timothy (2018). *The Road to Unfreedom: Russia, Europe, America*.

⁴ Snyder, Timothy (2018). The Road to Unfreedom: Russia, Europe, America.

⁵ Snyder, Timothy (2018). The Road to Unfreedom: Russia, Europe, America.

⁶ "Checkpoints Put at all Entrances to Sevastopol" Kyiv Post, February 26, 2014, <u>https://www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/checkpoints-put-at-all-entrances-to-sevastopol-337655.html</u> (Accessed September 30, 2022)

⁷ "Checkpoints Put at all Entrances to Sevastopol" Kyiv Post.

⁸ "Russia Approves Armed Forces Use" DW, March 1, 2014, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/russian-parliament-approves-use-of-armed-forces-in-crimea/a-17467100</u> (Accessed October 1, 2022)

⁹ "Russia Approves Armed Forces Use" DW.

¹⁰ "Russia Approves Armed Forces Use" DW.

¹¹ "Ukraine Parliament Declares Crimea Temporarily Occupied Territory" IANS April 15, 2014 <u>https://news.biharprabha.com/2014/04/ukraine-parliament-declares-crimea-temporarily-occupied-territory/</u> (Accessed October 1, 2022)

¹² "Ukraine Parliament Declares Crimea Temporarily Occupied Territory" IANS.

On April 15th, the Parliament of Ukraine officially declared Crimea a territory temporarily occupied by Russia.¹³ After the annexation, the Russia further increased its military presence in the region.¹⁴ President Vladimir Putin announced Russia's intention to establish a military task force in Crimea.¹⁵ In November, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) expressed concerns that Russia was deploying nuclear-capable weapons to Crimea.¹⁶

Recent Developments

Tensions reached an all-time high between the two Member States on February 24th, 2022 when Russian troops invaded Ukrainian territory, following an announcement by President Putin to begin a "special military operation" to "demilitarize and de-Nazify" Ukraine.¹⁷ Shortly afterwards, Ukraine was besieged by missiles and airstrikes across the country, including the capital city of Kyiv, in addition to a large ground invasion along multiple fronts.¹⁸ Martial law was declared by Ukrainian President Volodymr Zelenskyy along with general mobilization of all male Ukrainian citizens between 18 and 60, who were then banned from leaving the country.¹⁹

Initially, Russia launched attacks on multiple fronts specifically: a northern front from Belarus towards Kyiv, a north-eastern front towards Kharkiv (the second largest city in Ukraine), a southern front from Crimea, and a south-eastern front from Luhansk and Donetsk.²⁰ Russian advances in the north towards Ukraine were stalled in March amidst heavy losses and strong Ukrainian resistance surrounding the capital city which resulted in a retreat by Russian troops.²¹ On April 19th, Russia launched a renewed attack_across a 300 mile-long front extending from Kharkiv to Donetsk and Luhansk.²² On May 13th, a Ukraine counter-offensive drove back Russian forces near Kharkiv however on May 20th, the city of Mariupol fell to Russian troops.²³ Later in August and September, Ukrainian forces launched counteroffensives in the south and in the northeast respectively.²⁴

On March 2, 2022, the United Nations (UN) General Assembly adopted Resolution ES-11/1 which called for a full withdrawal of Russian forces, and the International Court of Justice (ICJ) ordered Russia to suspend military operations.²⁵ Meanwhile, UN Secretary General António Guterres called the annexation a "moment of peril" and a clear violation of international law that would "further jeopardize the prospects for peace."²⁶ Since the outbreak of the war, there has been a ripple effect on access to resources all around the world.²⁷ For example, in September, natural gas supply from Russian energy giant Gazprom to Italy was shut off.²⁸

¹³ "Ukraine Parliament Declares Crimea Temporarily Occupied Territory" IANS.

¹⁴ "Ukraine Parliament Declares Crimea Temporarily Occupied Territory" IANS.

¹⁵ "Ukraine Parliament Declares Crimea Temporarily Occupied Territory" IANS.

¹⁶ "Ukraine Crisis: Russian Troops Crossed Border, NATO Says" BBC News, November 14, 2014, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-30025138 (Accessed October 3, 2022).

¹⁷ Waxman, Olivia B. "Historians on What Putin gets Wrong on the 'Denazification' in Ukraine" Time, March 3, 2022 https://time.com/6154493/denazification-putin-ukraine-history-context/ (Accessed October 3, 2022)

¹⁸ "Russia Attacks Ukraine" CNN News, February 24, 2022 <u>https://www.cnn.com/europe/live-news/ukraine-russia-news-02-23-22/index.html</u> (Accessed October 3, 2022).

¹⁹ " Ukrainian President Signs Decree on General Mobilisations of Population" Reuters, February 24, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/ukrainian-president-signs-decree-general-mobilisation-population-interfax-2022-02-24/</u> (Accessed October 4, 2022)

²⁰ "Ukraine Rejects Russian Demand to Surrender Port City of Mariupol in Exchange for Safe Passage" CBS News, March 21, 2022 <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ukraine-mariupol-russia-surrender-reject/</u> (Accessed October 3, 2022).

²¹ "Eastern Commander Latest Russian General to be Sacked as Defeats Mount- RBB News" Reuters, October 7, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/eastern-commander-latest-russian-general-be-sacked-defeats-mount-rbc-news-</u> <u>2022-10-07/</u> (Accessed October 8, 2022).

²² "Eastern Commander Latest Russian General to be Sacked as Defeats Mount- RBB News" Reuters.

²³ Sommerville, Quentin "Ukraine War: Russia Pushed back from Kharkiv- Report from Front Line" BBC News, May 11, 2022 <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-61378196</u> (Accessed October 3, 2022).

²⁴ Myre, Greg, "Russia Bombs Kyiv in a Weekend Missile Barrage Across Ukraine" NPR, June 26, 2022,

https://www.npr.org/2022/06/26/1107688656/russia-strikes-kyiv (Accessed October 6, 2022). ²⁵ "UN Resolution Against Ukraine Invasion: Full Text" AlJazeera, March 3, 2022,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/3/unga-resolution-against-ukraine-invasion-full-text (Accessed October 6, 2022).

²⁶ Harding Luke, "Ukraine Declares Full Control of Lyman After Russian Forces Pull Out" The Guardian, October 2, 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/oct/02/ukraine-declares-full-control-of-lyman-after-russian-forces-pull-out</u> (Accessed October 3, 2022).

²⁷ Harding Luke, "Ukraine Declares Full Control of Lyman After Russian Forces Pull Out" The Guardian.

²⁸ Harding Luke, "Ukraine Declares Full Control of Lyman After Russian Forces Pull Out" The Guardian.

Current Situation and Conclusion

As the conflict continues to rage on, the situation continues to become more dire. Currently, Russia has focused the bulk of its attacks on critical Ukrainian infrastructure including power plants, substations, and water facilities.²⁹ Due to ongoing missile strikes, 40 percent of Ukraine's energy grid has been damaged or destroyed.³⁰ As a result, Ukraine has instituted rolling blackouts to ensure what remains of the grid can operate efficiently.³¹ There are major concerns from officials in Kyiv about the possibility of a total blackout, particularly since the city still has approximately three million residents within city limits.³² Towards the south, Russian forces have also been targeting large civilian ships to prevent Ukrainian forces from using them.³³

Additionally, Iranian Foreign Finister Hossein Amir Amirabdollahaian publicly acknowledged Iran sold military drones to Russia earlier this year, the same drones that have been instrumental in the repeated infrastructure attacks in Ukraine.³⁴ Iran contends these sales were made prior to the invasion of Ukraine, though there have been reports that Iran sent trainers to help Russian soldiers with drones since the invasion.³⁵ Iran maintains it will not provide military aid or equipment to Russia or Ukraine while the conflict continues.³⁶

Russia has maintained serious casualties since the conflict began earlier this year.³⁷ Because of this, Russian has ramped up conscription efforts to get more soldiers to the front lines, particularly as Ukraine has made a series of advancements pushing back Russian troops.³⁸ Putin has amended legislation loosening the restrictions on reservists now allowing those convicted of serious crimes to serve in the Russian military.³⁹

The ongoing conflict has resulted in over seven million Ukrainian refugees across Europe.⁴⁰ There are also millions of Ukrainians still residing within Ukraine, who face dangerous conditions each day. As the war continues to rage on with no end in sight, it is imperative the international community come together to create solutions to stop the ongoing violence.

²⁹ Santora, Marc "Ukrainian Regions Make Contingency Plans In Case They Fully Lost Electricity" NY Times, November 5, 2022 <u>https://www.nytimes.com/live/2022/11/05/world/ukraine-war-news-russia-updates</u> (Accessed November 5, 2022)

³⁰ Santora, Marc "Ukrainian Regions Make Contingency Plans In Case They Fully Lost Electricity" NY Times.

³¹ Santora, Marc "Ukrainian Regions Make Contingency Plans In Case They Fully Lost Electricity" NY Times.

³² Santora, Marc "Ukrainian Regions Make Contingency Plans In Case They Fully Lost Electricity" NY Times.

³³ Santora, Marc "Ukraine says Russia is Blowing up Civilian Ships in Kerson to Stop the Ukrainian Military from Using Them" NY Times, November 5 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/live/2022/11/05/world/ukraine-war-news-russia-updates</u> (Accessed November 5, 2022)

³⁴ Vinograd, Cassandra "Iran's Foreign Minister Acknowledges that Drones were Sent to Russia, but says it Happened Before the War" NY Times, November 5, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/live/2022/11/05/world/ukraine-war-news-russia-updates</u> (Accessed November 5, 2022)

³⁵ Vinograd, Cassandra "Iran's Foreign Minister Acknowledges that Drones were Sent to Russia, but says it Happened Before the War"

³⁶ Vinograd, Cassandra "Iran's Foreign Minister Acknowledges that Drones were Sent to Russia, but says it Happened Before the War"

³⁷ Kramer, Andrew E. "Moscow is Pouring New Conscripts to the Front Line to Try to Halt Ukrainian Advances" NY Times, November 5, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/live/2022/11/05/world/ukraine-war-news-russia-updates#moscow-is-pouring-new-conscripts-to-the-front-line-to-try-to-halt-ukrainian-advances</u> (Accessed November 5, 2022)

³⁸ Kramer, Andrew E. "Moscow is Pouring New Conscripts to the Front Line to Try to Halt Ukrainian Advances" NY Times.

³⁹ Jackson, Patrick, "Ukraine War: Putin Allows Former Prisoners to be Conscripted" BBC News, November 4, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-63517680 (Accessed November 5, 2022)

 ⁴⁰ "Ukraine Refugee Situation" United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, November 1, 2022, https://data.unhcr.org/en/situations/ukraine (Accessed November 5, 2022).